Sandy Town Council



To:
All Members of Sandy Town Council
You are hereby summoned to attend a meeting of Sandy Town Council which will be held in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Bedfordshire on Monday 2 April 2012 to be held at 7.30 pm.  The items of business to be transacted are specified below.








Delia Shephard









Town Clerk 
28 March 2012
A G E N D A
	1
	Apologies for absence


	2
	Declaration of interests

To receive declarations of interests from members

(Members of the Council are invited to declare any personal or personal and prejudicial interests they may have in any items on the Agenda for this meeting, in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct for Members)

(a) Personal Interests

(b) Prejudicial Interests



	3
	Questions from Electors
To receive any questions from electors.  (Members are invited to submit questions to the Clerk in advance of the meeting where possible.)



	4
	Planning applications

To consider any planning applications submitted for comment including any late applications submitted for comment, see list attached.  (Plans will be on display in the Committee Room prior to the meeting and will be publicly notified on the STC noticeboard no later than 3 clear working days in advance of the meeting.)


	5
	Minutes of previous meeting
To consider the minutes of meetings of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 5 March 2012 and Monday 19 March 2012 and to approve them as a correct record of proceedings.


	6
	Mayoral Communications
To note the Mayor’s engagements.


	7
	Deputy Mayoral Communications
To note the Deputy Mayor’s engagements. 



	8
	Minutes of Committees
To receive and note minutes from the following committee meetings:
which have been circulated previously:
1. PP&OS Committee 19 March 2012 and to approve any recommendations arising therein.
2. Policies Sub-Committee 22 March 2012 and any recommendations arising


	9
	Wheeler’s in Sandy

To consider a request from Wheeler’s Outdoor & Indoor Leisure to provide a visiting mobile bicycle repair and sales service from Sandy Town Car Park.


	10
	Skate Park Agreement
To approve a written agreement between Sandy Town Council and Sandy Skate Park Association for the management of Sandy Skate Park for the period from 1 April 2012 to 31 March 2015.


	11
	Agreement with Stevenage Leisure Ltd for management of Jenkins Pavilion
To approve a formal contract between Sandy Town Council and Stevenage Leisure Ltd for the management of Jenkins Pavilion from 2 April 2012 to 31 March 2013.


	12
	Fair Trade Town Status

To consider a proposal to set up a steering group with the aim of Sandy becoming a Fairtrade Town. (Cllr Lunn)


	13
	Finance

a) To approve the accounts for payment
b) To receive and consider a financial report on income/expenditure against budget for the year to date 2011/12. 


	14
	Sandy Community First Report
To receive a report from Sandy Community First Panel and to consider arrangements for the future distribution of Community First Grants and Sandy Town Council Community Grants.



	15
	Reports from Representatives

To receive reports from:

1. Central Bedfordshire Councillors on any matter pertaining to Sandy

2. Representatives of Sandy Town Council appointed to outside organisations



	16
17

18

19

20

21
	Skate Park

To consider a request from Make a Difference to use the Skate Park
Commercial Vehicle Replacement
To consider the Town Councils vehicle requirements.

Car boot Sale

To consider a request from the Town Team for a car boot sale which was deferred form the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces meeting on the 19th March 2012
Sandy Carnival

To consider a request form Sandy Carnival for permission to hold a Tug O-War which was deferred form the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces meeting on the 19th March 2012
Confidential Item

Members of the public are advised that under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as extended by s.100 of the Local Government Act 1972), the public and accredited representatives of newspapers are likely to be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972. 

Press Release


Information supporting Agenda Items

Meeting of Town Council 2 April 2012
	4
	Planning applications

DATE/REF

APPLICANT

DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT

14/03/12

31/12

CB/12/00940/ FULL

Mr & Mrs Tycer

48 Bedford Road

Sandy

SG19 1EP

Erection of single storey rear extension at 48 Bedford Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 46,50 Bedford Road, 25,27,29,31 Laburnum Road, Sandy notified. 

14/03/12

32/12

CB/12/00293/ FULL

B G Timber

C/o Mr M Bagnall

DLP Planning Ltd

4 Abbey Court

Fraser Road

Priory Business Park

Bedford

MK44 3WH

Change of use from redundant dwelling house (use class C3) to an office (use class B1) with extension of building to be used in association with approved use of site as Timber Yard at Market Garden Nurseries, 64 High Road, Beeston, Beds.

Near neighbour 62 High Road, 37a,39,41,43 The Green,1,3,5,7,9,11,13,15,17,19,21,21a,21b,23,25,27 Orchard Road, Beeston notified. 

19/03/12

33/12

CB/12/01004/ FULL

Mr P Wheeler

C/o Mr S Franklin

Landscape Land and Property

The Clockhouse

2 Bedford Street

Ampthill

MK45 2NB

Erection of a new agricultural barn for storage of farm machinery at 21 Tempsford Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbour 21b Tempsford Road, Sandy notified.  

21/03/12

34/12

CB/TCA/12/ 00071

Mr A Bates

16 Bedford Road

Sandy

SG19 1EL

Notification of works to trees in a Conservation Area: Removal of dead branches and thinning of the crown and lower branches extending over No 18 at 16 Bedford Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 14, 18 Bedford Road, Sandy notified.

21/03/12

35/12

CB/12/00915/ FULL

Mr I Walledge

1 Laburnum Road

Sandy

SG19 1HG

Ground floor rear extension with pitched roof to extend over existing flat roofed areas.  Ground floor extension to form additional kitchen space and sun room.  First floor rear extension to form new bathroom at 1 Laburnum Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 28 Bedford Road, 2,3,4 Laburnum Road, Sandy notified. 

22/03/12

36/12

CB/12/00951/ FULL

Mrs L Hinton

100 London Road

Sandy

SG19 1DN

Single storey rear extension at 100 London Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 98, 102, 104, 106 London Road, Sandy notified.



	6
	Mayoral Communications
2.3.12 Attended the Diamond Jubilee Volunteer Task Force launch with other Councillors.



Also attended World Women’s Day Service at the Sandy



Baptist Church.



In the evening accompanied by Mr Sutton attended the



Mayor of St Neots Ball in the Council’s Great Hall.

3.3.12 Attended the unveiling of McMurdo Court with the McMurdo 



family and other Councillors and afterwards the Mayor



hosted a get-together for family and friends.

8.3.12 Attended a meeting with Cllr Pettitt regarding Central Bedfordshire’s strategy.

11.3.11 Accompanied by Mr Sutton attended the Mayor of



Stotfold’s Civic Service at St Mary’s Church, Stotfold.

14.3.12 
Attended the Biggleswade Athletic Club and local schools



Cross Country Relay races.  Cllr P Makin Mayor of Shefford

also attended.
25.3.12 Attended the Sandy 10 Road Race in the morning and 



presented prizes together with Mrs Osborne and Cllr Aldis.



Accompanied by Mr Sutton attended the Mayor of



Leighton-Linslade’s Civic Service in the afternoon.

30.3.12
Accompanied by Mr Sutton attended the Mayor of



Houghton Regis’ Quiz evening at the Dunstablians Rugby



Club, Houghton Regis.

31.3.12 
Attended a Race Night hosted by the 1st Sandy Scouts at



their headquarters.



	7
	Deputy Mayoral Communications
13.3.12 Attended the Sandy Historical Research group’s Open meeting and talk on Sandy railways at Quince Court.

17.3.12 
Accompanied by Mrs Osborne attended the Mayor of



Dunstable’s Charity Banquet and Ball. At the Holiday Inn,



Markyate.

 

23.3.12 
Supported by Mrs Osborne attended the Mayor of 



Godmanchester’s Charity Ball at Wood Green,



Godmanchester.



	8
	Minutes of Committees
Committee minutes will be supplied as soon as possible and members are invited to receive these and consider any recommendations contained within them.


	9
	Wheeler’s in Sandy

Clerk’s Report
STC Officers have had contact with Wheeler’s of St Neots whose proprietor is keen to test out the commercial viability of starting a business in Sandy by running a mobile bicycle repair and sales service in Sandy.  A letter of request is attached for members’ consideration.

The request is in keeping with the Town Team’s recently articulated aspirations to promote retail/service businesses in Sandy.  The Deputy Clerk has met with Mr Wheeler to discuss details of the service and to consider a suitable location on Sandy Town Council land.

If the Town Council approves the request the suggested location for Mr Wheelers service is the market area adjacent to the market compound. Members may want to consider whether having a trader on other days of the week than the market operates may set a precedent. 

Members may recall that the Town Council charges £1 a foot for a stall at the market with a minimum charge of £8. Mr Wheeler like the market traders would require his own public liability insurance to operate the service. Mr Wheeler has been invited to attend the meeting to answer any questions members may have, unfortunately Mr Wheeler is unable to attend due to a prior arrangement. 
Members are invited to consider this request.


	10
	Skate Park Agreement
A written agreement between Sandy Town Council and Sandy Skate Park Association for the management of Sandy Skate Park for the period from 1 April 2012 to 31 March 2015 has been drafted for members’ consideration and is attached.
Members are invited to approve the arrangement.



	11
	Agreement with Stevenage Leisure Ltd for management of Jenkins Pavilion
Clerk’s Report

Following Town Council’s approval of the financial terms of an agreement for Stevenage Leisure Ltd to manage the Jenkins Pavilion for Sandy Town Council for a period of one year commencing on 1 April 2012, the Town Clerk and the Deputy Clerk have been engaged in meetings and negotiation of the detail of the planned arrangements this work will continue during the period 23 March to 18 April.  The official handover is planned for 2 April 2012 and inventory and condition surveys have been arranged.  At the time of writing further documented information is not available but this will be reported to Town Council as soon as possible.  

Members will be invited to receive a further report and to approve the arrangements.


	12
	Fair Trade Town Status

2012 is International Year of the co-operative movement as designated by the United Nations and I propose we as a council mark this by looking into the possibility of setting up a steering group with the aim of Sandy becoming a Fairtrade Town.
We already have a Co-operative store in Sandy and we have Tesco coming both of which sell many Fairtrade goods and I believe these two stores would make an excellent starting point to pushing this forward.  (Cllr Lunn)
A report entitled The Fairtrade Town Action Guide is attached for information.

Members are invited to consider this proposal from Cllr Lunn.



	13
	Finance

Reports are attached.



	14
	Sandy Community First Report
Clerk’s Report

The Sandy Community First Panel has now been set up and current membership is:  Cllrs Aldis, Lunn, Runchman and White also Mrs Cheryl McDonald and Mr David Saunders.  Additional members of the community have been invited to participate and it is planned that the panel will consist of 8 members in accordance with the government’s specified criteria.  Terms of reference and an initial set of funding priorities have been agreed.  The funding priorities are embodied in the Sandy Community First Plan and these are based on the priorities identified by the community in the Sandy & Beeston Town Plan.  A dedicated email address: sandycommunityfirst@hotmail.co.uk has been set up and a website is planned as this is a requirement of the scheme.  
Publicity materials about Sandy Community First are in preparation and grant application forms, monitoring reports and grant criteria are also being produced.  The panel has been registered with Community Development Framework.  Bedford Credit Union has been invited to act as panel partner although it is not yet known if this invitation will be accepted and second choice panel partner is BRCC.  The role of panel partner is to hold such funds as the Community First panel will need to administer its affairs.  It is hoped that very little cost will be necessary so that almost all the available funding can be allocated to community projects.  The panel will meet 6 times per year to allocate grants.  Their recommendations will be dealt with centrally by CDF who will issue any awards.
The existing Sandy Community First panel wishes to invite the Town Council to consider pooling its own budget of £3,000 of community grant funding with the Sandy Community First panel funding and allowing the Sandy Community First panel to make awards on behalf of the Town Council.  The role of the panel would be to apply the grant criteria supplied by the Council to requests for community funding and allocate money from either the Community First funding stream or the Town Council funding stream depending on the type of project and the fit with the relevant criteria. 

There are several reasons for asking Town Council to consider this proposal:

1. This presents the opportunity to maximize publicity for both streams of funding and to encourage the community to apply to a single source for community grants.   It may also be possible to attract more funding from other providers.  It will also streamline and simplify the process for applicants who may otherwise waste energy making duplicate applications to the two funding pots.  
2. In the current policy landscape it is considered best practice to develop participatory budgeting schemes and to allow the community to have a direct say in how public money is spent.  The Sandy Community First panel will consist of 4 Town Councillors and 4 members of the Sandy community chosen for their knowledge of the community.  Delegation of the grant making process to Sandy Community First would be an excellent example of this good practice and a way of introducing community participation in spending decisions in a controlled and limited way.    
3. Grant applications would be looked at every 2 months rather than every 4 months as at present.  This is advantageous as community groups often need funding at short notice and a shorter lead time is helpful.  
4. The monitoring arrangements proposed by CDF for the spending and use of grants are more rigorous than those currently imposed by Sandy Town Council and would strengthen the Council’s accountability for public money.

A perceived disadvantage of the proposal may be anxiety about loss of control over the allocation of some of Town Council’s resources (less than 1% of the annual precept).   However, this could be addressed by careful definition of the community grant criteria and scrutiny of the Community First Panel by Sandy Town Council.  If this proposal finds favour with the Town Council it is suggested that detailed criteria should be produced in time for the Annual Meeting of the Town Council in May.
Members are invited to note the Community First Panel report and to consider its proposal with regards to delegation of Town Council community grant funding.



	15
	Reports from Representatives

To receive reports from:

1. Central Bedfordshire Councillors on any matter pertaining to Sandy

2. Representatives of Sandy Town Council appointed to outside organisations



	16

17

18

19


	Skate Park 

(Copy correspondence attached.)

Clerk’s Report

Make a Difference (MaD) is the youth services provider employed by Central Bedfordshire Council to provide/support youth work in the Sandy area.  A request has now been submitted by MaD to make use of the skate park and the Jenkins Pavilion on 10 April 2012 from 1 to 3 pm.   
The Town Council is asked to give permission for the event at Sunderland Road.
Members are asked to consider what action is to be taken.
Commercial Vehicle Replacement

A report on the 2 commercial vehicles that the Town Council currently owns. The Town Council’s 2 commercial vehicles are both pick-ups, these being the LDV and Skoda.
Details of the 2 current commercial vehicles are as follows.

LDV Convoy

Skoda

Fuel Type


Diesel


Petrol

Registration (Year)

52 (2002/03)

S (1998/99)
Mileage upto 15/3/2012
30670


22141

Average Mileage

3,200 per year
1,700 per year

Number of seats

3


2

Vehicle overnight

Main Depot building
Pre-fab Concrete Garage

  



(Alarmed)

(Not alarmed)

The 2 current commercial vehicles which were purchased by the Town Council from new are used daily to transport the DSO staff and materials to various sites and these sites include the following;

Bedford Road Recreation Ground, Beeston Green, Cemetery, Market Square, Pinnacle, Riddy, St Swithuns Churchyard, Sunderland Road Recreation Ground, The Limes and the Town Centre Car Park.
The LDV is used by the DSO staff to transport various resources to and from the sites listed above and these include;

Litter, Push Mowers, Strimmers, Line Marker, Plants, Banners, Fuel, Water tank and Mobile Scaffolding Tower.

The Skoda is used by the DSO staff to transport various resources to and from the sites listed above and these include;

Litter, Push Mowers, Strimmers, Line Marker, Plants, Banners and Fuel.

The LDV which is the larger of the 2 commercial vehicles is used during the summer months to carry the water tank (for watering the Town Council’s summer bedding plants) and because of this is not available to be used to transport other bulky items whilst watering is taking place.

Due to the age of the current vehicles a number of parts have had to be replaced to keep the vehicles going.

As previously mentioned the Skoda is stored in a pre-fab Concrete garage, if the Town Council replaces this vehicle it will need additional secure storage facilities to be in place before the vehicle is delivered.

Requirements from replacement vehicles is that both vehicles,  need to be able to undertake the majority of tasks and this includes carrying the water tank and because of this both vehicles need to be pick-ups.

As mentioned above the 2 current vehicles are Diesel and Petrol and the Town Council may want to consider other forms of fuel to power its vehicles, especially as the majority of the Town Council’s journeys are within the Town. One such electric vehicle available to replace the Skoda is the Renault Kangoo Van Maxi Z.E., though this is a van and not a pick-up and because of this it would not be able to be used to carry the water tank during the summer months and this would mean that the other larger vehicle would have to undertake this role. Advantages with the electric vehicle are the cost of fuel and the environment, disadvantages with the electric vehicle is hire cost of the batteries.

The Town Council has a number of options with regard to purchase of the vehicles. Option 1 leasing of a vehicle, Option 2 outright purchase of a vehicle. Both options have advantages and disadvantages. Though because the mileage of the Town Council’s vehicles is so low per year and the Town Council has had the 2 current commercial vehicles for more than 9 years each, the better option is likely to be Option 2 outright purchase of the vehicle as lease agreements work on a minimum annual mileage of 10,000 miles and as mentioned above the town councils vehicles do less than 5,000 miles each. It is likely that the adoption of Fallowfield that the Town Council’s vehicles will do more mileage.

If the Town Council is to consider lease agreements of commercial vehicles, Alpha contracting advises the Ford Transit pick-up as a replacement for the LDV, the reason for this is that the Ford Transit retains a good value at the end of the lease. They also advise either the Mitsubishi L200 Pick-up or the Toyota Hilux as a replacement for the Skoda as again these retain a good value at the end of the lease.

The lease with Alpha Contracts can be set up in one of two ways and these are as follows. Option 1 Flexible lease (LEX Autolease) is a set monthly payment and the vehicle then belongs to the Town Council after 60 months. Option 2 Finance Lease (Network) is a set monthly plus a balloon rental payment at the end of the lease and a sales proceeds fee. Copy of the two different options attached. The length of the lease can also be altered and this will effect the monthly lease payment.
Members need to consider how long they anticipate keeping the vehicles.  If the Town Council would like an alternative to a Ford Transit as replacement for the LDV Convoy one such vehicle is the Isuzu Grafter ( at a cost of £20,099, this includes a drop side body and a toolbox conversion for secure storage of a number of tools. Isuzu Grafter advantages against the Ford Transit, cost disadvantages not as well known make and because of this a lower second hand value.  

An alternative to the Mitsubishi or Toyota is the Kubota Utility RTV9004/W/D ON ROAD TYRES ROAD ,ROAD LEGAL ,FULL CAB, ROAD LIGHTING, FLASHING BEACON ,TAX AND PLATES ,FRONT WORKING LIGHTS, EXTENSION SIDES, BED LINER AND REVERSE BLEEPER, which can be purchased for £14,870 or leased over 3 years at a cost of £461 per month or over 4 years at a cost of £358 per month, though at the end of the lease another lease for another vehicle must be started with the second value being used against the value of the new machine. Due to the Town Council only doing low mileage purchasing the vehicle would be a better option as long as the Town Council intends to keep the vehicle for more than 4 years. Advantages with this against most pick-ups is the vehicle is able to carry the water tank part filled, suitable to driven on the road and grass areas, small size, low speed, disadvantages only able to travel at a maximum of 25mph, small size.
The DSO staff has been consulted on replacement vehicles and some members of the DSO team have test driven the Kubota.

Recommendation that the LDV Convoy is replaced with the Isuzu Grafter at a cost £20,099 and the Skoda is replaced with Kubota RTV at a cost of £14,870 (When Storage facilities are in place).

Car boot Sale

Representative’s form the Town Team have been invited to attend the Town Council meeting to answer members questions about the car boot sale. They propose to hold a carboot sale on the 1st Saturday of every month to coincide with the Farmers Market. At this stage it is not known whether representatives from the Town Team will be attending this meeting to answer questions. 
Sandy Carnival

The Deputy Town Clerk has spoken to Max Hill about the Tug O-War. Mr Hill has advised the following, that the Tug O-War is now going to be for children only and the event will take place on Thursday 21st June from 18.30 to 20.00.
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